Fiona Webb
Mid Beds District Council
23 London Road
Biggleswade
Beds SG18 8ER






      10th August 2004

Dear Fiona,

Re:
Mid Bedfordshire Design Guide for Residential Areas 

– Consultation Draft 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document. 

Before I set out the HBF’s comments I would be grateful if you could check your Council’s database of people to contact on planning policy and housing matters, in order to ensure that any correspondence to the HBF is sent directly to me at my home address): Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at paul.cronk@hbf.co.uk. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the Consultation Draft Design Guide for Residential Areas the HBF would like to make the following points:

1.4 Using the Guide

It is stated that the Guide will provide the basis for negotiation on the design of residential areas with planning and highway officers, Police Architectural Liaison officers and others. This is no doubt true. The HBF would, however, point out that it is the Planning Authority who will determine the planning application, and whilst input from other sources and consultees is important, it will be the planners and the Planning Authority who will need to consider the planning application as a whole, rather then just focusing on particular aspects of a scheme.

Page 6

The text in the bottom paragraph states that the siting of large scale, although relatively low development including large scale housing developments, must take into account strategic views from the higher land in the district, especially as perceived from the scenic drive.

It is not entirely clear what the Council is seeking to achieve. The location and approximate density of large-scale housing developments is in all likelihood to be a matter that has already been considered as part of the Local Plan process in terms of housing allocations. Therefore, is the Council really seeking to ensure that quality landscaping is incorporated into schemes?

It would be unrealistic and unreasonable to expect housing developments on allocated sites to be restricted to very low height, and very low-density developments purely because they would be capable of being seen from higher land elsewhere in the district. To do so would run contrary to Government policy in terms of maximising the re-use of available land.  

Page 20

The flow diagram shown has at the very top a box entitled ‘developer requirements’. Planning contributions can under planning legislation only be sought, they cannot be required. They also have to take full and proper account of the financial viability of potential development sites. The HBF would also point out that the seeking or offering of planning contributions are not matters which in any way will have any direct connection with the design quality of a scheme, and therefore cannot be allowed to influence whether or not an application is granted planning consent. Therefore, the box should be deleted, or if not, retitled ‘possible developer contributions’ or something similar. 

Page 30

Residential Densities

Government policy in PPG3 is clear that local authorities should seek to increase residential densities in urban areas where this is possible without compromising the character or amenity of those areas. This is in order to make the best use of urban and previously developed land. Government states that it wishes to see increases over past residential densities of 20-25 dwellings per hectare and requires all new developments to avoid making inefficient use of land. It qualifies this by referring to developments of less than 30 dwellings per hectare.  It then states that housing developments should make more efficient use of land, which it defines as development of over 30 dwellings per hectare though it sets a range of 30 – 50.

The benchmark figure for the efficient development of land has been set at 30 dwellings per hectare, local authorities should ensure that 30dph should be the starting point in which development is carried out at, a developer proposing this figure is still in accordance with Government Policy. 

Developments in excess of the 30dph benchmark should only be sought, not necessarily required, and its applicability will be dependent on site-specific considerations and the nature of the surrounding area. Furthermore site size densities should be based on a clear assessment of the housing need.

The HBF does not consider it realistic to expect that in a district like Mid Beds, it is realistic to assume achievable densities of 45 – 55 dwellings per hectare on sites in centres of small settlements, or 50 – 65 dwellings per hectare on sites in the centre of large settlements.

Net Housing Development 

When allocating land for residential development it is important that prescribed residential densities for specific sites are for developable land only, this ensures that a more refined estimate is achieved as such net densities should discount the following;

· access roads within the site,

· private garden space,

· car parking areas,

· incidental open space and landscaping, and

· children’s play areas where these are to be provided. 

Page 35

The space standards set out in paragraph no.’s 4 and 5 are considered unduly restrictive and contrary to PPG3, they would adversely affect developers ability to maximise the reuse of brownfield land by requiring overly large garden sizes.

Page 66

It is stated that the Council strongly recommends that an application for full planning permission is submitted, following pre application discussions with planning officers, rather than an application for outline permission. However, the HBF would point out that outline planning permissions are extremely important to the development industry, particularly in terms of obtaining financial backing to allow schemes to go ahead. For this reason, the Government chose in the end not to abolish them as part of its recent planning reforms. Furthermore, full applications can be extremely costly to pursue, without any certainty for developers or investors that at the end of the process a planning permission will actually be forthcoming. 

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course. 

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner (Eastern & East Midlands Regions)

